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01. INTRODUCTION
This report shows what the Scottish 
Government has done on the actions that 
were agreed at last year’s Cabinet meeting 
with children and young people. The meeting 
took place on 28 February 2017 at Bute House. 

There is a Glossary with some words that you 
may not understand at the end of this report. 
We have also included some information 
about the organisations that work with 
children and young people.
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02. OUR ACHIEVEMENTS 
SINCE THE LAST CABINET 
MEETING WITH CHILDREN 
AND YOUNG PEOPLE  

LISTENING TO CHILDREN 
AND YOUNG PEOPLE’S 
VOICES
The meeting between Cabinet Ministers 
and children and young people will take 
place every year.  

•	The next Cabinet meeting with children 
and young people will take place on 
Tuesday 6 March 2018. This event will now 
take place every year. 

Respect and listen to children and young 
people and make sure that people working 
in the Scottish Government know that it is 
important to let children and young people 
have their say on topics that affect them.  

•	We are pleased that more people working 
for the Scottish Government understand 
that it is important to let children and 
young people have their say on topics that 
affect them. For example, people making 
laws on Seat Belts on School Transport and 
Climate Change have been in touch with 
us. And we have put these people in touch 
with organisations that work with children 
and young people, such as the Scottish 
Youth Parliament, Children’s Parliament, 
Young Scot and Children in Scotland.  

•	In November 2017, we invited people in 
the Scottish Government to hear about 
different ways that they can go about 
listening to children and young people’s 
views on their policies and laws. Young 
Scot, Scottish Youth Parliament, Children’s 
Parliament and Children in Scotland ran 
this event for us.  

•	2018 is the Year of Young People in 
Scotland. We’ve been working closely 
with organisations that work with 
children and young people. Young Scot, 
Children in Scotland and the Scottish 
Youth Parliament have made a co-
design blueprint, which sets out why it 
is important to involve young people in 
planning this year and how people can go 
about doing this.  

•	We have carried out two pieces of research 
which looked at the importance of listening 
to children and young people’s views when 
adults are making decisions about policies, 
laws and services (such as schools) that affect 
them. We have also carried out a survey 
which asked children and young people 
questions about making their views heard 
and acted on in decisions that affect their 
lives. And we looked at the participation of 
children and young people in out of school 
activities. 

•	We support people in the Scottish 
Government to look at children’s rights and 
wellbeing when they are developing new 
policies and laws – by carrying out a Child 
Rights and Wellbeing Impact Assessment 
(CRWIA). 

•	We are developing a framework  to support 
disabled children, young people and their 
families – so they get the right support, at 
the right time, and in the right way. We 
have also set up a Young Disabled People’s 
Forum, which will let disabled young 
people give their views when we discuss 
policies.  

http://yoyp2018.scot/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/Co-design-Blueprint-FINAL.pdf
http://yoyp2018.scot/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/Co-design-Blueprint-FINAL.pdf
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•	We have started to discuss a participation 
framework and will make sure that it looks 
at the needs of children and young people 
themselves. 

•	We have set up a group in the Scottish 
Government to make sure that we are all 
working together for the best interests of 
children and young people in Scotland. 

Make sure that children and young people 
can talk to Scottish Ministers about issues 
that they feel are important to them. And 
Scottish Ministers should be able to come 
and talk to children and young people to 
listen to their views on laws that they are 
making. 

•	When children and young people get 
in touch with us about their views on a 
particular topic, we pass this information 
on to the correct people in the Scottish 
Government to deal with. 

•	Different organisations that work with 
children and young people have worked 
with us to help children and young people 
have their voices heard on different topics 
during 2017, such as on child poverty, 
school education and mental health. 

John Finnie (MSP) has asked the Scottish 
Parliament to consider a law to stop parents  
using all forms of physical punishment (e.g. 
smacking) of children and young people. Mr 
Swinney (Deputy First Minister) will consider 
the views of children and young people 
before he replies to John Finnie. 

•	The Scottish Government supports John 
Finnie’s idea for this law. Mr Finnie will put 
his idea to Parliament in 2018.

•	Mr Finnie asked people in Scotland what 
they thought of his idea.  Some children 
and young people (and organisations that 
work with children and young people) 
replied and most agreed with him.  

Listen to young people’s views on the Child 
Poverty Bill.

•	We are working with the Children’s 
Parliament to listen to the views of children 
at several high schools across Scotland on 
what it’s like to be very poor and how we 
can stop children from living in poverty. 

•	We are also working with the Prince’s Trust, 
Young Scot, Scottish Women’s Aid and Fife 
Gingerbread on getting young people’s 
views on being poor in Scotland. 

•	The views that we hear from children and 
young people will help us when we make a 
new law on Child Poverty. 
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SCHOOLS AND TEACHERS
Look at training for student teachers so 
that it could include children speaking to 
student teachers about what they think 
the role and qualities of a teacher are.

•	There is a new law being made on school 
education. This law will look at student 
teachers having the right skills for teaching. 
Pupils will also be consulted on what skills 
a teacher needs to do their job well.  

CHILDREN AND YOUNG 
PEOPLE’S RIGHTS IN 
SCOTLAND
Protect children and young people’s rights. 
Make sure that their views are listened to on 
human rights and on Scotland’s international 
responsibilities on human rights. Members of 
the Scottish Youth Parliament (MSYPs) also 
asked for the United Nations Convention on 
the Rights of the Child (UNCRC) to be further 
reflected in Scots law. 

Programme for Government 2017-18

•	The Programme for Government  
2017-18 sets out what the Scottish 
Government is planning to do over the 
next year. It says that the Year of Young 
People 2018 is a fantastic opportunity to 
hear the voices of children and young 
people and to celebrate their many 
achievements. 

•	The participation theme of the Year 
of Young People says that young 
people should have their say, when 
people are making decisions that will 
affect them (e.g. decisions about their 
school, hospitals, transport, out of 
school activities and so on). The Year of 
Young People is a great way of making 
people across Scotland more aware of 
children’s rights, in particular Article 12 
(you have a right to an opinion and for it 
to be listened to and taken seriously).  

•	We will look at whether there are ways to 
further reflect the UNCRC in Scots law and 
whether there are other ways that we can 
show the importance of children’s rights.  

•	As part of our Year of Young People, we will 
also carry out a three-year programme to 
make more people in Scotland know about 
children’s rights, including children and 
young people themselves. 

•	We will set up a group of experts to look at 
how Scotland can continue to be one of the 
leading countries on human rights. 

United Nations Human Rights Treaties

•	The UK has signed up to seven United 
Nations human rights treaties and reports 
regularly on how it is upholding them. 
The Scottish Government contributes to 
UK reports to inform the UN of action 
being taken in Scotland to help people 
realise their human rights.  The Children’s 
Parliament and the Scottish Youth 
Parliament are invited to take part in 
meetings with the Scottish Government so 
that children and young people can give 
their views on Scotland’s successes and 
what it could do better.  

•	The Scottish Youth Parliament, the 
Children’s Parliament, the Children and 
Young People’s Commissioner Scotland, 
Together and LGBT Youth Scotland were at 
meetings on 25 April 2017 and 12 June 2017 
to discuss these treaties. 
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Children and Young People (Scotland)  
Act 2014 

•	Part 1 of this Act says that Scottish 
Ministers need to consider what Scotland 
is doing for children’s rights and what 
more might be done, using the UNCRC 
as their guide. Ministers also need to 
write a report every three years to the 
Scottish Parliament which sets out what 
they have done for children’s rights over 
the last three years and what they are 
planning to do over the next three years. 
The first report is due in later 2018.

•	Public authorities also need to write a 
report every three years on what they 
have done on children’s rights. The first 
reports are due in 2020.  

•	Part 2 of the Act gives the Children’s 
Commissioner new powers to look into 
whether those who provide services (like 
schools) take children’s rights seriously 
and that they listen to the views of 
children and young people, when they 
are making decisions that affect them.

•	We are working with the Scottish Youth 
Parliament and the Children’s Parliament 
on how we can make sure that children and 
young people’s views are listened to when 
we write this report on children’s rights.  

Brexit 

•	We think that it is important that children 
and young people’s voices are heard in 
Brexit discussions and decisions. Any Brexit 
decision should look at how it might affect  
children’s rights.    

HEALTH
Focus on young people’s mental health 
aged 16-25 years.  

•	We are looking at the possibility of 
continuing the care and treatment of 
young people aged between 18 and 25 
years at Child and Adolescent Mental 
Health Services  (CAMHS). A Youth 
Commission, led by Young Scot, will give 
young people the opportunity to work with 
others (such as experts on mental health) to 
come up with their own recommendations 
on letting 18-25 year olds continue to be 
treated at CAMHS. They will show their 
advice to Ministers. 

•	Our Mental Health Strategy shows how we 
want to improve young people’s mental 
health services. Action 21 sets out what 
we want to do for young people who are 
leaving the mental health system entirely 
so that we can make it better for them 
through anticipatory care planning (ACP) 
approaches. The Scottish Youth Parliament 
are helping us with this. We are also looking 
at how to make improvements for young 
people who are going to start using adult 
mental health services. 

•	Action 18 in the Mental Health Strategy is 
looking at the reasons why some children 
and young people weren’t allowed to get 
care and treatment from CAMHS. We will 
also provide advice on how to make it a 
better experience for those children and 
young people who use CAMHS.  

•	We are writing a plan on the health and 
wellbeing of children and young people. 
The Scottish Youth Parliament are helping 
us to make sure that young people’s voices 
are heard when we write this plan.  
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Work with young people to make sure that 
health services are  youth friendly.

•	We are writing a new guide for doctors 
and others who work with young parents 
so that they can make sure that young 
parents feel comfortable when using 
maternity services. Young Scot are also 
developing resources for young people 
about maternity care, as well as many other 
things that matter to young parents. 

•	Some children and young people have 
developed a poster showing their top 10 
messages about their health and wellbeing 
and using health services. 

Look at the connections between young 
people with learning disabilities and 
mental health. Also look at links between 
the Mental Health Strategy and the Autism 
Strategy.

•	We published a report in November 
2017 which said that there should be a 
hospital where children and young people 
with mental health conditions, learning 
difficulties and autism could go to. We have 
begun to look into this. 

•	In May 2017, a group of young autistic 
people gave training on autism to Cabinet 
Ministers. Following on from this, we 
will make sure that there are better 
connections between the Autism and 
Mental Health Strategies.

•	We will improve the involvement of young 
people in future decisions on our Autism 
and Learning Disability policies. In March 
the 2018 National Autism Conference will 
focus on autistic young people and their 
talents.

•	We will work closer with people working 
on the Mental Health Strategy so that there 
are connections between mental health 
and autism.

•	We worked with Members of the Scottish 
Youth Parliament (MSYPs) so that we could 
hear young people’s views on autism to 
help us with our Autism Strategy.   

https://www.childrensparliament.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/NHS-Feel-like-we-matter-Poster.pdf
https://www.childrensparliament.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/NHS-Feel-like-we-matter-Poster.pdf
https://www.childrensparliament.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/NHS-Feel-like-we-matter-Poster.pdf
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THE FUTURE OF SCOTLAND’S 
RELATIONSHIP WITH EUROPE
Listen to young people’s views when 
decisions are made on Brexit.

•	 We are working with Young Scot to make 
sure that young people’s voices are heard 
during discussions on Brexit.  

•	 Young Scot published a report on “The 
Future of Europe” in October 2017, which 
shows the views of young people on 
Europe’s future as a result of an event in 
Brussels in March. Mr Russell (who is the 
Scottish Minister leading on Brexit) held a 
live question and answer session with young 
people at Young Scot. 

•	Mr Russell had a meeting in October 2017 
with Children in Scotland, Together and the 
Children and Young People’s Commissioner 
Scotland. These organisations agreed to 
look at how they can work with the Scottish 
Government on making sure that children 
and young people’s voices are heard during 
Brexit discussions during the Year of Young 
People 2018.  

•	We are also looking at who Mr Russell can 
meet to make sure that children and young 
people’s voices are heard in the Brexit 
discussions. 

•	We are also working across the Scottish 
Government to make sure that the voices 
of children and young people are listened 
to when new policies and laws are made 
because of Brexit.

https://www.youngscot.net/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/YS_Brussels_Report_FINAL_V2.pdf
https://www.youngscot.net/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/YS_Brussels_Report_FINAL_V2.pdf
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03. GLOSSARY 
Act – a law. 

Anticipatory care planning (ACP) – 
anticipatory care plans are evolving records 
which set out patients’ care needs and 
preferred actions, interventions and responses. 
These are developed through discussions 
between patients, those close to them and 
care practitioners; and they are reviewed 
regularly to adapt to, and anticipate changing 
actions, priorities and circumstances. 

Autism – autism is a lifelong condition. 
Autistic people experience problems with:

•	communication;

•	social interaction; and

•	repetitive behavioural routines 

Bill – the first stages of a law. A Bill needs to 
be discussed in Parliament and finally agreed 
before it then becomes a law (or Act).

Brexit – the United Kingdom leaving the 
European Union.

Cabinet – a group of senior Ministers (called 
Cabinet Secretaries in Scotland) who are in 
charge of running the country. 

Child and Adolescent Mental Health 
Services (CAMHS) – these are health services 
that care for and treat children and young 
people with emotional, behavioural or mental 
health difficulties.

Children and Young People (Scotland) 
Act 2014 – a law that is about improving the 
wellbeing of children and young people in 
Scotland. It covers topics such as children’s 
rights and support for children and young 
people. 

Children’s rights – these are a list of promises 
to children and young people to keep them 
safe. They are used to make sure you are 
treated fairly and looked after properly. 
When something is called a right, it means 
that nobody can take it away from you. It is 
yours, and is meant to protect you and help 
you have a good life. (This definition comes 
from the website of the Children and Young 
People’s Commissioner Scotland)

Child Rights and Wellbeing Impact 
Assessment (CRWIA) – this supports people 
who are making new policies or laws to look 
at children’s rights and the wellbeing of 
children and young people.

Deputy First Minister – the next most 
responsible person for governing Scotland 
after the First Minister (Nicola Sturgeon). He is 
John Swinney.  

Human rights – as a person, you have the 
same rights as everyone else. These can be 
found in the Universal Declaration of Human 
Rights, which says that you are born free and 
equal in rights to every other human being. 
The rights in the Declaration are held by all 
people, no matter how old or young they 
happen to be. 

Law – a rule made by government. 

Learning disability – people with learning 
disabilities have a significant, lifelong, 
condition that started before adulthood, 
which affected their development and which 
means they need help to:

•	understand information;

•	learn skills; and

•	cope independently.

Member of the Scottish Youth Parliament 
(MSYP) – a young person aged 14 to 25 years 
who has been voted to represent young 
people in an area of Scotland, or for an 
organisation that works with children and 
young people. 

Mental Health – mental health is defined as 
a state of wellbeing in which every individual 
realises his or her own potential, can cope 
with the normal stresses of life, can work 
productively and fruitfully, and is able to 
make a contribution to her or his community. 
(World Health Organization definition)

Minister – someone who has been voted in 
by the people in their area to represent them 
in their area. They are then given a job in the 
government  to make decisions and laws on 
certain topics.  

http://www.ohchr.org/en/udhr/pages/introduction.aspx
http://www.ohchr.org/en/udhr/pages/introduction.aspx
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MSP – stands for Member of the Scottish 
Parliament. MSPs are voted for by the people 
in their area to speak up for them and do 
work for them in their area. 

Participation – making sure that children 
and young people have the opportunity to 
have their voices heard, listened to and taken 
seriously when adults are making decisions 
that affect them. 

Policy – a plan for making changes to your 
everyday life  e.g. a transport policy might 
change how fast cars can drive near a school. 

Programme for Government – the 
Programme for Government  2017-18 sets out 
what the Scottish Government is planning to 
do over the next year.

Public authority – this includes all the 32 
local authorities in Scotland, which are 
the different regions in Scotland (e.g. City 
of Edinburgh, Highlands, Dumfries and 
Galloway). It also includes the health boards 
of Scotland (who are in charge of providing 
health services to the people in their area). 

Research – looking at a topic in detail to find 
out more information about it. This might 
lead to having new views on the topic and 
coming to new conclusions.  

Services – a system of providing the public 
with things that they need e.g. schools, roads, 
health services. 

Strategy – a plan which will lead to changes. 

Treaty – an agreement between different 
countries. 

United Nations – an international organisation 
which works to try to end wars, keep 
peace and make sure that there are good 
relationships between countries in the world 
so they can work together on global issues. 

United Nations Convention on the Rights of 
the Child (UNCRC) – nearly every country in the 
world has agreed to make sure your rights are 
protected by signing up to a document called 
the United Nations Convention on the Rights 
of the Child (UNCRC). The UK government has 
done this, and so must make sure that your 
rights are protected. The Scottish Government 
must protect them, too. (This definition comes 
from the website of the Children and Young 
People’s Commissioner Scotland)

Wellbeing – is about being all you can be. 
In Scotland we describe wellbeing by eight 
indicators which are sometimes referred to 
by their initial letters - SHANARRI. 

Safe
Healthy
Achieving
Nurtured
Active
Respected
Responsible
Included 

We use these eight indicators to think  
about wellbeing to get a full picture,  
so that no aspect is left out.

http://www.gov.scot/Resource/0052/00524214.pdf
https://www.cypcs.org.uk/rights/uncrc
https://www.cypcs.org.uk/rights/uncrc
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04. ORGANISATIONS THAT 
WORK WITH CHILDREN AND 
YOUNG PEOPLE
Children and Young People’s Commissioner 
Scotland – Bruce Adamson is Scotland’s 
Commissioner and works with his team to 
protect the rights of children and young 
people.

Children in Scotland – works to make 
positive change for children in Scotland.

Children’s Parliament – works with children 
(mainly under 12’s) and adults to help them 
understand the importance of children’s 
rights. 

Fife Gingerbread – organisation that helps 
single parents and families that are having 
difficulties. 

LGBT Youth Scotland – largest organisation 
for lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender 
(LGBT) children and young people in 
Scotland.

Prince’s Trust – helps young people in 
Scotland (aged 13 - 30 years) to get into 
education, jobs and start businesses.

Scottish Women’s Aid – works to make sure 
that women, young people and children 
enjoy all human rights and don’t suffer any 
harm from those in a relationship. 

Scottish Youth Parliament (SYP) – the  
voice of all of Scotland’s young people aged 
12 - 25 years old. Members of the Scottish 
Youth Parliament (MSYPs) are elected every 
two years.

Together (Scottish Alliance for Children’s 
Rights) – works with other Scottish 
organisations to make more people in 
Scotland understand the United Nations 
Convention on the Rights of the Child 
(UNCRC). 

Young Scot – provides young people aged 
11-26 years old with information, ideas and 
access to opportunities to help them make 
the most of their lives, particularly at times of 
transition. 

https://www.cypcs.org.uk/rights/uncrc
https://www.cypcs.org.uk/rights/uncrc
https://childreninscotland.org.uk/
https://www.childrensparliament.org.uk/
http://www.fifegingerbread.org.uk/
https://www.lgbtyouth.org.uk/
https://www.princes-trust.org.uk/about-the-trust/where-we-work/scotland
http://womensaid.scot/
http://www.syp.org.uk/
http://www.togetherscotland.org.uk/default.asp
http://www.togetherscotland.org.uk/default.asp
https://www.youngscot.org/
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